Buffalo Valley Recreation Authority

Board Meeting Minutes for February 28, 2018, 5:00 pm

Location: BVRA Conference Room   

In Attendance:
Directors: Sandra Cook (Chair), Peter Bergonia (Vice Chair), Matt Hoffman (Secretary), Rich Kuczawa (Treasurer), Gary Fredrick, Char Gray

Staff:  Stacey Sommerfield (ED), Allison Ubbens (RD), Jen Delsite (Programmer), Marah Biddle (AC), Sarah Biddle (AC), Bob Cravitz (Solicitor), Marilyn Brill (Volunteer)

Guests: Marilyn Murphy (EBT resident), Dan Clark (EBT resident)

The minutes herein are a draft copy and have been distributed as a pre-release, and do not become an official document until the board approves the contents. Corrections can be sent to Marilyn Brill at mfb@dejazzd.com. Corrections may or may not be included in the final version sent prior to the next meeting.  

The minutes will generally reflect motions.  However, requests by one or more board members or attendees for statements and or comments to be considered as part of the record may also be included.  Other comments may be entered into the minutes as deemed by the Secretary. 

1. Call to Order: Sandra called the meeting to order at 5:00 pm. 
2. Introductions: 
3. Approval of Minutes:  (attached)
Rich made a motion to approve the January board minutes as presented; the motion was seconded by Gary.  The motion carried unanimously.

4. Public Participation: Sandra welcomed the guests and encouraged them to speak up during the meeting as they wish. 
5. Operations Report: (attached)

· Stacey reviewed the Operations Report in the board packet. She reported that Atakora Appiah-Paddi is our 6 month AmeriCorps staff and will be summer camp counselor. BVRA has been approved for two 3-month summer AmeriCorps members who will be staff at the pool and the camps. 

· Warming House: Fall enrollment for Nature School is full, with a wait list of 30+. Char asked is there were any ideas of handling the waiting list; Stacey said that the staff was considering reconfiguring the program and the Warming House to allow more students to attend. Our wait list is similar to other local school programs. We now have three back-to-back programs running at the Warming House. Summer Camp enrollment opens March 1st; Marah will be our summer Camp Director.   

· Pool and Park: because of the warm weather the ice rink will be closed and the rink area allowed to dry out. Pete and staff are working on plans for the future of the ice rink. Char shared names of potential committee members to Pete. This committee will work on plans for making the ice rink more useable through the season. Pool renovations and preparations will begin in March. Repairs include replacing the tiles at the zero entry point, power washing the pool and repairing the bottom. Pool memberships go on sale March 1st.  
· Rail Trail: 13 dead trees will need to be removed. BVRA has received a PPL grant to plant 40 new trees on the trail.  

· Programming: Sarah and Marah will be taking over the Field Hockey program; they are adding new sessions for both the winter and spring sessions. Nature’s Club starts again in March, with Atakora in charge. Learn Downtown and the Art Club are starting up. We have new programming including dog training, Mommy fitness and Zumba (if a location can be found for Zumba). 
· Gym: Session 2 is going strong. The renovations are almost complete, with  new bathroom facilities. The final step will be completing the Pit. 
· Upcoming Events: 

Thursday, March 1st
Summer Camp Enrollment Opens

Thursday, March 1st
Pool Membership Sales Open

Saturday, March 3rd
Miller Center Grand Opening

Saturday, May 26th
Lewisburg Pool Opens

Monday, June 4th
Summer Camp Opens
6. Financial Report: (attached)
· Sandra reviewed January Financial Report.  Sandra reminded the board that most of the revenue for January comes in during December.  Char asked if the gym expenses and income were expected to be the same as last year. She also asked about the General Revenue totals. Sandra reported that the $2500 of the $10,000 gift for the ice rink will be used for this year with the balance set up in another account. Char also asked why the PennVest loan was still on the balances sheet. Sandra answered that the balance sheet liabilities are updated by Doug Parker, BVRA CPA and auditor. These adjustments happen in March so the next financial board report will have the correct information about the PennVest loan. 

· The IGA discussions between the Borough and EBT indicated interest in having the board approve the general ledger every month. Sandra presented a couple of ways in which this information could be presented to the board. The board decided that they would prefer to have copies of the general ledger sheets included in the monthly board reports. The elected officials on the board can then share that information with their respective municipality boards. Sandra made a motion to add the monthly general ledger reports to the board reports; Char seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
7. Old Business:
· Gym: the bathroom renovations are completed, thanks to the BVRA maintenance staff. No one over 18 will be allowed in the children’s changing room and bathroom. A parents/family bathroom was added to the small kitchen area in the gym. Gym camps will be added to the summer programming. Once the foam pit is completed the staff will plan a Grand Opening. Char asked about a 2012 Gym lease document between BVRA and the Borough. Sandra reported that there is an updated lease and asked Bob to share this version of the Gym lease document with the board.  
· Gala: Sandra reported that the February 3rd Gala was a huge success, with nearly 200 attending. The staff received $16,000 in in-kind contributions, including all of the food, drink and the venue. Income for the event was over $13,000, from ticket sales and the silent auction, a 200% increase from last year. The money raised is designated for the gym and multipurpose room renovations. 
· EBT Withdrawal from IGA: Sandra reported on 2nd round of IGA meetings between the Borough and EBT. The two main points of discussion are the term limit of the agreement and whether it is renewable or not as well as the composition of the board. The staff presented to the board three versions of the Articles of Incorporation, 1980, 1999 amended version and 2011 amended version. The board discussed the Articles of Incorporation and some of the points of discussion within each document. The board composition changed between the first and the last iteration of the Articles. Sandra had contacted the Commonwealth of PA to ask for a full report on the Articles of Incorporation for the Authority. BVRA will probably need to file a Right to Know request to get this information. She asked Bob if the IGA discussions need to be delayed until this information was received; he said that the IGA discussion should continue and that the decisions made in the negotiation would not be affected by the information in these documents. They are historical information and any changes to the Articles of Incorporation would finally need to be approved by the two municipalities. The IGA is not the governing document for BVRA; it is an agreement between the two municipalities. Sandra stated that the best way forward would be to find out what the municipalities want before amending the Articles of Incorporation. Bob Cravitz said that the municipalities should come to a basic agreement first and then workout the details afterwards. Sandra stated that it has been beneficial to have everything discussed in detail as the board and the two municipalities have done; possibly an annual review by a smaller committee would be beneficial moving forward. Dan Clark, EBT resident, said he appreciated the diligence and research done to-date regarding the structure and operations of BVRA. Char asked if there were maintenance plans for the future. Stacey reported that the board and staff have a Capital Expenditure (CapX) plan that inventories all of the BVRA facilities, the depreciation of various facilities and life expectancy of assets. The yearly surplus by BVRA has been put into a CapX account to handle future repairs and replacements. The board and staff are also managing both long term and short term facility projects and aware of possible grants to help with these issues.  
8. New Business:
· EBT presentation: Sandra congratulated Stacey on an excellent presentation to the EBT supervisors on February 26th.Char suggested that the reporting on programming income and expenses should include the BVRA fixed costs shared across the various programs as appropriate. In previous years the board had a zero-balance budget which meant that there was rarely any surplus to save. As a result BVRA had to ask the municipalities for additional funds. Hopefully that is a thing of the past. The board and guests discussed the various ways the information could be presented to the public to best explain the services to the community. 

· Gym Pit:   Stacey said that the staff was ready to put out public bid for the gym pit. After bids are received the staff will have a better idea of expenses for the gym. The pit needs to be completed by mid-year at best in order to keep some of the top students. Sandra made a motion authorizing Stacey to put out a bid request for the gym pit; Char seconded. The motion carried. 
· Pool Repairs:  Stacey reported in more detail about the pool repairs which will be done in stages. The maintenance staff can take out the tiles and add the ceramic/cement compound at the zero entry point of the pool, costing $4340 (materials only). The warranty from the company will still cover the work with installation by our staff. Gary made a motion to go forward with the pool repairs and order the materials as needed; Matt seconded the motion. The motion carried. Char asked about a pool agreement between the Borough and BVRA that expired in 2012; Sandra asked Bob to research that document. Bob said that the IGA supersedes the agreement since the IGA covers the pool. Sandra will double-check that with Bob before the next meeting. Char said that this information needs to be brought up at the next IGA meeting. 
· EBT Community Room scheduling: BVRA staff has had some difficulty scheduling programs at the EBT community room. The board and staff discussed ways to address this issue. Char asked about the issue of outside for-profit groups scheduling events through BVRA. Sandra and Stacey explained that all of their instructors charge fees and that being a non-profit doesn’t mean that the staff works for free. The EBT supervisors wish to have BVRA programming in East Buffalo Township and one way is to allow BVRA to have programming in the EBT building. Char will check the calendar for the community room and discuss the issue of BVRA programming with the other EBT supervisors and staff. 

· Tree Removal: A large stand of ash trees need to be removed on the trail. Stacey has requested $2500 from the Union County Gas Tax Fund. For safety reasons this may need to be done before the County can respond which would mean expending the money and waiting for reimbursement. Sandra made a motion to approve spending $2500 to remove the trees, depending on the assessment of the situation by our maintenance staff. (If the maintenance staff deems the situation dangerous and it must be done now, then move forward; if it can wait, then wait until the next meeting to make a decision.) The motion was seconded by Gary. The motion carried. 

· Ready, Set, Fit App: BU professor Stuart Thompson and his students have developed an App for walking trails and points of interest in the area. They will meet with BVRA staff to add the rail trail to the App. 

· Allison noted that the staff will be hiring for the pool and tennis program and asked that any potential names be sent to her. 
10. Executive Session:  none
11. Adjournment:  Pete made a motion to adjourn at 6:45 pm.; Gary seconded. The motion carried. 

Next Meeting – Wednesday, March 28, 8:00 am at the BVRA office conference room. Address: 815 Market Street, Room 183, Lewisburg. Use door #19 to enter the building. 

Submitted by:

Matt Hoffman, Secretary 

Transcribed by Marilyn Brill 

